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Immanuel Bible Church 
Welcomes New Pastor

Pastor Jeff Heim and family.
Story on page 3. 

CAFE Grants for the Arts: 
Encouraging Artistic Endeavors

Sometimes you just 
have to think outside 
of the box. Especially 
when you are an arts or-
ganization or an artist. 
Especially when there’s 
a pandemic rearing its 

The Chelsea Board 
of Education meeting 
Monday, March 22, was 
a normal meeting with 
ample regular business 
handled and discussed.  
But the crux of the 
meeting was the return 
to learning plan pro-
posed for April.  The is-
sue at hand seems to be 
an inability to manage 
all the moving parts of 
education during a pan-
demic and the frustra-
tion of the parents who 
are ready and possibly 
absolutely need a return 
to face-to-face learning.  
Both sides have com-

Chelsea Board of Education 
Meeting: Return to Learning 

Plan Debated
pelling evidence that 
their way is the best for 
the children.  The toll 
and strain of the pan-
demic were painfully 
clear. 

The meeting began 
with several presenta-
tions.  The first was the 
introduction of a new 
teacher at Chelsea High 
School.  Lyndsay Gras-
man was introduced 
and her wonderful ex-
perience was highlight-
ed.  The district is very 
pleased to have found 
her at an unusual and 
difficult time for hiring.  
Kate Gaiser was also 
introduced.  She is the 
newest student liaison 

to the board. 
Dr. Helber then 

presented her return to 
learning plan for April 
with the assistance of 
many administrators.  
Dr. Helber stated that if 
the plan passed parents 
would be informed of 
the plan this week.  

Dr. Helber detailed 
major challenges the 
district is facing and 
considering which are:

- Vaccinations of 
the staff.

- A potential spike 
and surge after Spring 
break.

- Increased face to 
face will result in in-
creased density making 

mitigation more chal-
lenging.

Dr. Helber ad-
dressed the question of 
why not Friday?  She 
reminded everyone 
that we are not back to 
normal yet.  Fridays are 
to be used for academic 
and counseling inter-
ventions.  It will also 
provide teachers time 
for planning and col-
laboration.  

Another issue with 
increased density will 
be increased quarantin-
ing.  The school needs a 
plan for how to address 
and teach students in 
a ten-day quarantine.  
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That plan should be in 
place this week.

The five mitigation 
strategies in place from 
the CDC will remain 
in place. Masks, physi-
cal spacing, sanitizing, 
surface cleaning, and 
HVAC will continue 
to be in place. The de-
tails about lunches and 
transportation were 
outlined.  Parts of the 
mitigation strategy in 
the plan, eat away at 
the extra time for the 
teachers. The adminis-
tration has to consider 
it as teachers have con-
tracts.   Staggered arriv-
als, students direct to 
the classroom, and in-
creased sanitization are 
issues that eat away at 
contractually obligated 
planning time. The ad-
ministration has to pro-
tect the students and 
figure out how to do 
it while honoring the 
contracts of the teach-
ers.  

Keri Poulter sug-
gested that having kids 
on Fridays may lessen 
the need for interven-
tions that Fridays are 
supposed to be utilized 
for. The contracts and 
dedicated planning 
times were noted.  

Tammy Lehmann 
stated that families are 
begging for a full-time 
option.  She will not 
vote yes unless it’s for 
a full-time option.  She 
stated that almost every 
other district has fig-

Chelsea Board of Education Meeting: 
Return to Learning Plan Debated

ured it out and would 
like to know why Chel-
sea has not.  

Dr. Helber noted 
that all the other dis-
tricts have not figured 
it out.  She noted that 
last week Oxford had 
to quarantine 200 stu-
dents.  She added that 
she hopes the families 
know the district wants 
to take care of the chil-
dren the best way it can.  
She acknowledged that 
some families do want 
full-time face-to-face. 
Tammy noted that 67% 
of families want face-
to-face full-time.

Eric stated that he 
shares Keri and Tam-
my’s concerns.  He 
wanted to know if stu-
dents will be in differ-
ent classrooms with dif-
ferent teachers if they 
quarantine.  The plan 
is being developed and 
will be in place prior to 
the  April 19th return to 
four days deadline.   

Jason Eyster 
brought up recent doc-
umentation that’s come 
out and wanted to know 
the science and docu-
mentation for the po-
tential surge and spike 
of cases after Spring 
Break.

Dr. Helber is using 
the MDHHS graph and 
we are currently at 4.  
She also stated that she 
is adhering to state and 
local guidelines to re-
turn to learning safely.  

Tammy asked if 
specials or electives 

could be cut to bring 
the kids back.    The 
possibility was exam-
ined but it’s not possible 
when they are attached 
to credit this late in the 
year.  

Tammy also not-
ed that according to 
the Washtenaw Coun-
ty Health Department, 
we are low risk.  She 
pointed out that Dexter 
and Saline are doing it 
so why can’t Chelsea.  
Dr. Helber displayed 
onscreen the map she 
is using to make deci-
sions.  The map shows 
Washtenaw County’s 
at-risk level D which is 
not low risk.  

The summer and 
added enrichment 
funding Chelsea is 
working toward getting 
funding for was dis-
cussed next.  The fund-
ing is for targeted reme-
diation and not for the 
entire district.  The dis-
trict is currently wading 
through requirements 
to create the programs 
in order to receive the 
funding.  The plan will 
need to be submitted by 
April 16th.  

Chelsea families 
that have chosen virtual 
can opt for in-person.  
This turns scheduling 
into a nightmare, espe-
cially at the older levels 
with safety guidelines 
and class changes.  

Board reports were 
next.

Kristin van Ree-
sema noted that com-

munication has been 
difficult.  The board 
is receiving and read-
ing all the emails they 
get.  However, board 
standards are that the 
President, not other 
members respond.  Eric 
added that the emails 
are being read and your 
voices are being heard.  

Public input was 
next.

Danielle Matusik 
stated that her kids are 
slipping through the 
cracks because they 
are good students.  She 
has a child that watch-
es cartoons on Friday 
and that asynchronous 
schooling is not work-
ing for her family.  

Juli Mallie wants 
concrete dates and 
wants five days per 
week.  She wants to 
know this hasn’t been 
planned already.  She 
wants a start date for 
the fall.  She is trying to 
plan for her childcare 
needs now and can’t 
without those dates.

Dr. Tom Curran, 
a critical care physi-
cian who is intimate-
ly familiar with the 
dangers and horrors 
of Covid19, pointed 
out some important 
facts.  He noted that the 
WHO,  UNICEF, and 
other recognized scien-
tific groups are coming 
out with different opin-
ions on the dangers of 
Covid in school.  He 
also pointed out that 
student mental health 
is suffering and should 
be a priority for the dis-
trict.

Dr. Bethany Goeh-

mann asked why four 
days is safer than five?  
She noted that four 
days rather than five 
can make contact trac-
ing more difficult with 
additional caregivers 
thrown into the mix.   
She also noted the addi-
tional financial burdens 
four days put on fami-
lies. 

Brooklyn Nguyen 
requested that credits 
lost last year be count-
ed.  

Julie Norwood 
made the point that the 
curriculum was not cre-
ated for virtual learn-
ing.  She discussed that 
in order to fill in the 
gaps she’s had to pur-
chase additional sup-
plies and enlist tutoring 
help with math.  She 
pointed out that this is 
not equitable learning 
for families that don’t 
have the resources for 
the added expense.  

It was time to vote 

and make decisions.
Action item 104-

2021 cybersecurity cur-
riculum passed. 

Action item 105-
2021 athletics FFE 
passed.

Action item 106-
2021 Beach FFE passed.

Action 107-2021 
cybersecurity class-
room furnishing 
passed.

Action item 108-
2021 400 building ro-
botics furnishing.

Action item 109-
2021 The April return 
to learning plan passed 
with an amendment.  
There were several mo-
tions and amendments 
proposed.  After sever-
al tries and a tie, Eric 
and Jason worked to 
collaborate to come to 
an acceptable agree-
ment.  The amendment 
includes a goal for Dr. 
Helber to return to five 
days in May.   The mo-
tion passed.
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By Charla Hamilton 
charlachelseaguardian@gmail.com

(Special Thank 
You to Ashley Brady 
for Providing Infor-
mation)

Immanuel Bible 
Church in Chelsea is 
welcoming a new pas-
tor.  Pastor Jeff Heim’s  
first day in the pulpit 
is Sunday, April 4th 
for the Easter Service 
(10:30am). (Immanu-
el Bible Church meets 
at 275 N Freer Rd 
which is Pierce Ele-
mentary; we rent out 
the gym and cafete-
ria and have services 
there.)

Pastor Heim and 
his family are original-
ly from Lincoln Park, 
MI but he has fond 
memories of coming 
to Portage Lake State 
Park growing up, and 
as an adult bringing 
his children there as 
well.   His father also 

Immanuel 
Bible Church 

Welcomes New 
Pastor

lived in Manchester 
as a young adult and 
met his wife (Jeff 's 
Mom) while living in 
Manchester.

"Portage Lake 
State Park holds a tre-
mendous place in our 
hearts; Ann Arbor 
likewise. When I was 
growing up, it was 
family lore to hear 
of my dad’s young 
adulthood in Man-
chester. It was where 
he first moved when 
fresh out of the Navy 
and where he was 
living when he met 
my mom. Living in 
Manchester was one 
of the best seasons 
of his life. Teaching 
the Bible to hungry 
souls in that neck of 
the woods would be a 
convergence of many 
works of God’s grace 
in our lives," said Pas-
tor Jeff Heim. 

Jeff was attend-
ing the Center for 

Creative Studies in 
Detroit, MI study-
ing sculpture before 
he was called into 
the pastorate.   He 
received his BA in 
Christian Thought 
from William Tyn-
dale College and then 
received his Mas-
ter of Divinity from 
Mid-America Baptist 
Theological Semi-
nary. He served as the 
lead pastor at Friend-
ship Baptist  Church 
in Lincoln Park  for 
nearly 20 years before 
leaving to pursue a 
PhD in  Biblical  The-
ology at Southern 
Baptist Theological 
Seminary in Wake 
Forest, North Caroli-
na. Jeff will continue 
to pursue his PhD re-
motely  as he and his 
family feel God lead-
ing them back to the 
pastorate and back to 
Michigan.  
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Savings in
Chelsea

All new private 
resident rooms with 
personal showers, in-
viting common areas 
and dining spaces, and 
a welcoming new en-
trance with bakery are 
just part of the expan-
sion and renovations 
recently completed at 
United Methodist Re-
tirement Communities 
(UMRC) & Porter Hills’ 
Kresge Healthcare and 
Rehabilitation Center 
(Kresge Center), locat-
ed on UMRC’s historic 
Chelsea campus. This 
five-phase project, part 
of the UMRC Foun-
dation’s Growing to 
Serve comprehensive 
campaign, included a 
15,000-square foot ad-
dition and extensive 
renovations to provide 
state-of-the-art care 
and amenities, incor-
porating the Household 
Model, for its long-term 
care residents as well as 
short-term rehabilita-
tion guests.

“In a usual year, 
we would have cele-
brated the completion 

UMRC & Porter Hills Announces Completed Expansion 
and Renovations to Local Long-Term Care Center

Kresge Healthcare and Rehabilitation Center in Chelsea
Offers State-of-the-Art Care and Amenities

of years of work at our 
Kresge Center with 
fanfare: tours, fellow-
ship, live entertainment, 
great food,” said Wendy 
Brightman, president of 
the UMRC Foundation 
and Porter Hills Foun-
dation. “As we cannot 
come together, I am 
especially honored and 
grateful to announce the 
completion of this proj-
ect that is not only beau-
tiful, but life-improving. 
Thank you to all our do-
nors who dreamed with 
us to make this project 
possible.”

Phases 1 through 
4, completed prior 
to COVID-19, creat-
ed new private rooms 
with personal showers 
for each resident of the 
Kresge Center which 
has capacity for 85 peo-
ple.

“Little did we know 
then how important 
this would be to keep 
our residents as safe 
and healthy as possi-
ble as the COVID-19 
pandemic began last 
March,” said Bright-
man. “So many times 
over the past year, we 
have remarked on how 
thankful we are that our 

Kresge residents have 
benefitted from the vi-
sion of our board mem-
bers and the generosity 
of donors and friends. 
The private rooms and 
bathrooms which re-
sulted from this project 
have made a crucial im-
pact in minimizing the 
potential spread of in-
fection.”

Each room at 
Kresge Center is Med-
icaid-eligible. “Kresge 
Center is home to pri-
marily low-income res-
idents,” Brightman said. 
“This project could not 
have happened without 
philanthropy.”

The 5th and final 
phase resumed in June 
2020, after COVID-19 
delayed construction 
in March due to re-
strictions on outside 
visitors to the retire-
ment community. This 
phase featured the ren-
ovation of the dining 
room and completion 
of the household spac-
es on Kresge Center’s 
second floor, and the 
renovation of kitchens 
on the first and second 
floors. The construc-
tion crew built tempo-
rary walls and created 

new entrances to the 
building to completely 
separate and isolate the 
construction area from 
Kresge Center’s living 
spaces, and followed all 
safety precautions, in-
cluding daily tempera-
ture screenings, social 
distancing, and wearing 
masks.

“We are so grateful 
to EV Construction and 
crew, with headquarters 
in Holland, Michigan, 
and to Kate Collins, 
chief project develop-
ment officer of UMRC 
& Porter Hills, and her 
team for navigating this 
project to completion, 
particularly against the 
unbelievably difficult 
odds created by the 
COVID-19 pandemic,” 
Brightman said.

Through the con-
struction and the pan-
demic, Kresge Cen-
ter has maintained its 
5-Star quality rating 
with the Centers for 
Medicare and Medic-
aid Services (CMS). 
“This is a tribute to the 
incredible work of our 
frontline team mem-
bers who are providing 
outstanding care to the 
older adults we serve, 

even in the midst of one 
of the worst pandemics 
in our history which has 
attacked older adults 
hardest of all.”

Thanks to grant 
funding, Kresge Cen-
ter team members have 
adopted the Action Pact 
Household Model of 
culture change for its 
long-term skilled nurs-
ing residents living on 
the second floor. This 
model of small house-
hold living embraces 
person-centered care, 
individual choices, and 
close personal atten-
tion, and includes com-
mon kitchen and liv-
ing spaces that feel like 
home.

The entrance to the 
second floor resembles 

the front porch of a 
home with a sign that 
says, “These are the 
Houses Thome Built,” 
in honor of the Edward 
N. and Della L. Thome 
Memorial Foundation 
which contributed to 
the project. Two small 
households, one for 
traditional long-term 
care residents and one 
for those living with 
dementia, have been 
named for two couples 
and longtime friends 
who helped make this 
project possible: Hicks’ 
Home, named for John 
and Martha Hicks, and 
Sarns’ Sanctuary, in 
honor of Richard and 
Norma Sarns.

“We have been per-
sonal friends for many 
years,” said John Hicks. 
“We love the idea of 
having such a mission- 
focused community 
named after us, and that 
we can be neighbors in 
perpetuity.”
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ugly head.

That’s what Chelsea 
Area Festivals & Events 
did. That’s what Ballet 
Chelsea did. And that’s 
what Matthew Ball and 
Kyle Burnett did.

Last summer, with 
so many things can-
celled, Chelsea Area 
Festivals & Events 
(CAFE) decided to pro-
vide $1,000 grants as an 
extension of their mis-
sion to enrich Chelsea, 
and the surrounding 
communities, by pro-
moting the presentation 
of and participation in 
quality performing and 
visual arts throughout 
the year.

For Ballet Chelsea, 
the CAFE grant opened 
up a whole new per-
formance avenue…the 
drive-in theatre experi-
ence.

Jane Thompson, 
Ballet Chelsea board 
member, said that once 
they started working 
with the Chelsea Fair, 
the idea came into fo-
cus.

"At the time of our 
application in July 2020, 
we were already plan-
ning to film an adapta-
tion of the Nutcracker 
and to make it available 
as a streaming event.”

"As we worked with 
Chelsea Fairgrounds, 
we decided to show 

CAFE Grants 
for the Arts: 
Encouraging 

Artistic 
Endeavors

“Very Merry Nutcrack-
er” as a drive-in movie 
at the fairgrounds. That 
was a great decision 
for many reasons,” said 
Thompson.

“Our original plan 
was to have two shows 
but as they quickly sold 
out, a third show was 
added and on reflection, 
we probably could have 
sold out a fourth one.” 
Each showing brought 
in over 100 cars.

Thompson said 
they originally planned 
to film at the fair-
grounds, but because 
of the CAFE grant sup-
port, they were able to 
expand filming loca-
tions, including Sharon 
Mills County Park near 
Manchester.

The experience 
taught both Ballet Chel-
sea a great deal about 
how and where we 
should be performing 
in the future.

“Our dancers loved 
dancing in the large 
barn at the fairgrounds 
and to feel the fresh air 
as they danced. None of 
the dancers had been 
involved in filming be-
fore and it gave them 
all a complete new ap-
preciation of what goes 
into that medium. Our 
staff — including dance 
teachers, costume and 
production staff — all 
had to think differently 

about so many things, 
especially lighting.”

Thompson added 
that they are planning 
to hold the annual re-
cital in the fairgrounds 
barn and are currently 
in rehearsal for the next 
filming project, “Sleep-
ing Beauty.” They just 
wrapped up filming at 
Weatherwax Hall for 
two collaborative per-
formances that will be 
streamed virtually this 
spring.  

“Dancers just want 
to dance and patrons 
want to see and expe-
rience the arts. And a 
change in type of venue 
is exciting for every-
one.” 

For piano player 
and teacher Matthew 
Ball, it was a lifeline.

“After the first week 
of March 2020, most of 
the normal ways I earn 
a living dwindled in 
a flash,” remembered 
Ball. My wife and I were 
also scrambling to keep 
our 4th grader educated 
in a new virtual world, 
and simply put, over-
whelmed by the whole 
of it all.”

“By the time the 
grant came into my 
hands,” said Ball, aka 
the Boogie Woogie 
Kid, “everything looked 
pretty grim.”

But he got right to 
work and hasn’t stopped 
working towards the 
day when musicians can 
get back to performing. 
And things are looking 
brighter because of the 
CAFE funding.

“I've increased my 
social media following 
by over 300 people as 
a result of being able to 
get the right tech and 
gear to present some 
good promo videos and 
ads. I've been able to ac-
quire new virtual piano 
students and gigs with 
institutions as far away 
as in Missouri, Colora-

do, Nevada, and more - 
places I never probably 
would have been able 
to present to due to the 
cost of travel.”

“I was so happy to 
have been awarded the 
grant. I can't tell you 
how it lifted my spirits.”

Kyle Burnett, whose 
sculpture, “Elk Bugling” 
is on display outside 
the Chelsea District Li-
brary, was looking for 
a way to expand his 
sculpting horizons.

A metal artist, Bur-
nett had long relied on 
creating works of art 
out of scrap metal, par-
ticularly animals, since 
their diversity is similar 
to the variety he finds in 
scrap metal. 

However, scrap 
metal does have its lim-
itations, Burnett said. 
And the CAFE funded 
the purchase sheet met-
al equipment to rework 
scrap metal, opening up 
new dimensions for his 
art.

“The grant really 
gave me the push for-
ward I needed and has 
really diversified the 
way I design pieces.”

Burnett said he has 
begun work on an idea 
that has been brewing 
for some time. One that 
was different, both in 
terms of material and 
theme:  A scrap met-
al lion lunging out of a 
simple sheet metal hu-
man torso that repre-
sent the pain, sorrow, 
and aggressiveness of 
cancer. 

“This image is how 
I felt most of my child-
hood, as I watched my 

mother fight cancer 
until it ultimately took 
her and ripped apart the 
family.”

He said that while 
the rough form of the 
scrap metal lion could 
seem graphic, the sim-
plicity of the sheet metal 
human shows the fragil-
ity of life.

“The process in de-
signing this sculpture 
has been very close to 
my heart,” said Burnett. 
“I can't wait to share it 
with everyone.”

For more informa-
tion about Chelsea Area 
Festival and Events visit 
www.chelseafestivals.
com.

This is the first of 
two articles showcas-
ing the contributions to 
the arts culture in the 
Chelsea area by artists 
and performers that 
received grant funding 
from the Chelsea Area 
Festivals & Events.

Matthew Ball performing at Sounds & Sights 
on Thursday Nights

Kyle Burnett’s sculpture “Elk Bugling” is on 
display outside the Chelsea District Library, as 

part of SculptureWalk Chelsea
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Disclaimer: All prices are plus tax, 10,000 miles per year, with approved credit through GM Financial. CTA units are remainder of 10,000 miles per year.  All prices include GM 
employee pricing. Current Lessees must be in a 2016 or newer GM lease expiring after March 1, 2020. Residency restrictions do apply. Limited stock. Not all units will 
qualify. Prices are good through 3/31/2021. Pictures may not be actual vehicle.  Must qualify for tier 1 credit with GM Financial. Must take delivery from dealer inventory By 
3/31/2021.  See dealer for more details.

©2021 General Motors. All Rights Reserved. Cadillac®www.suburbancadillacofannarbor.com

LOCATION

3515 Jackson Rad

Ann Arbor, MI 48103

SALES

877.212.3162

SERVICE

888.887.1753

2021 XT6 AWD, PREMIUM
LUXURY

$399/ 36/ $3,995
PER MONTH1 MONTHS DUE AT SIGNING  

AFTER ALL OFFERS

ULTRA-LOW MILEAGE LEASES FOR WELL-QUALIFIED LESSEES

No security deposit required. Plus tax. Mileage charge of 25¢ per mile over 
30,000 miles.

Stk. #K18214

2021 XT4 AWD, PREMIUM
LUXURY

$369/ 36 / $2,995
PER MONTH1 MONTHS DUE AT SIGNING  

AFTER ALL OFFERS

ULTRA-LOW MILEAGE LEASES FOR WELL-QUALIFIED LESSEES

No security deposit required. Plus tax. Mileage charge of 25¢ per mile over 
30,000 miles.

Stk. #K18196

2021 XT5 FWD, PREMIUM
LUXURY

$299/ 36 / $3,495
PER MONTH1 MONTHS DUE AT SIGNING  

AFTER ALL OFFERS

ULTRA-LOW MILEAGE LEASES FOR WELL-QUALIFIED LESSEES

(CTA UNIT WITH 3021 MILES) No security deposit required. Plus tax. Mileage 
charge of 25¢ per mile over 30,000 miles.

Stk. #K18004 

2020 CT5

$429 / 36 / $3,995
PER MONTH1 MONTHS DUE AT SIGNING  

AFTER ALL OFFERS

ULTRA-LOW MILEAGE LEASES FOR WELL-QUALIFIED LESSEES

No security deposit required. Plus tax. Mileage charge of 25¢ per mile over 
30,000 miles.

PREMIUM 
LUXURY

Stk. #K18088 

2020 CT4 PREMIUM 
LUXURY

$349 / 36 / $2,995
PER MONTH1 MONTHS DUE AT SIGNING  

AFTER ALL OFFERS

ULTRA-LOW MILEAGE LEASES FOR WELL-QUALIFIED LESSEES

No security deposit required. Plus tax. Mileage charge of 25¢ per mile over 
30,000 miles.

Stk. #K18204
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CHELSEACHELSEA
ATHLETICSATHLETICS

By Don Richter 
drichter101@comcast.net

ON THE SIDELINE:
GILLIGAN'S ISLAND AND THE ULTIMATE QUESTION 

- GINGER OR MARY ANN (OR MRS. HOWELL?)?

By Dave Merchant 
dmerchant9701@yahoo.com

CHELSEA BULLDOGS 
BOWLING

From Eddie Green-
Leaf

The Chelsea Bowl-
ers qualified 2nd with 
a total of 3877 (4 
Games). Chelsea has 
been on the cusp of 
qualifying for many 
years and finally made 
it in the most difficult 
of situations.  MHSAA 
because of COVID-19 

CHELSEA BOWLING 
WINS BIG

Pictured from left to right: Luis Carvallo, Lucas Hopkins, Nick Eicher, 
Tim McGarry, Colin Ledbetter, Tyler Bowman. Photo by Coach Eddie 

GreenLeaf.

protocols only al-
lowed two teams from 
each regional to ad-
vance.   This year’s 
team led the regional 
(known as the toughest 
regional in the state) at 
the halfway point and 
hung on to capture 
the second qualify-
ing spot.   “We have a 
seat at the table,   now 

it is time to finish the 
meal”.   Go BOWL-
dogs! 

Luis Carvallo also 
qualified for the third 
time for the singles 
state tournament.  Luis 
bowled an 866 (4 
games) to finish 
5th.   Outstanding 
performance by Luis 
Carvallo.

Chelsea qualified five 
for the regionals this 
weekend at Mason 
High School. The top 
four wrestlers  from the 

FIVE ADVANCE

CHELSEA BULLDOGS 
WRESTLING

regional will move on to 
the state meet, in Grand 
Rapids in two weeks.  Cole 
is undefeated  still  and 
wrestling  great, He is 
currently ranked  third 
in the state at 160 and 

defeated the #10 ranked 
wrestler in district finals.  
He is looking primed and 
ready to make a run to 
the state tournament. 

112 Lucas Racine  (9)  4th place
125 Carter Trinkle  (10)  3rd place
135 Dalton Grabarczyk  (12)  4th place
160 Cole Munson  (11)  1st place
171 Nolan Sinkwitts  (11)  2nd place

Photo By: Rebecca Grabarczyk

There are a lot of 
decisions to be made 
in life.

Some decisions are 
important and some 
not-so-much. 

There are choic-
es every day from the 
mundane to the excit-
ing. 

Should I buy pears 
or apples? 

Should I wear box-
ers or tighty-whities? 

Sometimes there 
are choices that are 
harder and make one 
pause and ponder.

Should I vote Re-
publican or Democrat? 

To be or not to be? 
Of course, that is the 
question. 

Pepsi or Coke? That 
one always furrows my 
brow and makes me 
go, "Hmmm..." 

This past weekend, 
however, I was tak-
en back to my youth 
and to questions and 
decisions I deliberat-
ed about during those 
years. This past week-
end, while passed out 
on my recliner in a 
large pepperoni and 
sausage pizza coma, 
crumbs scattered 
about my torn T-shirt, 
I was suddenly roused 
out of my slumber by 
a passing ambulance, 
siren blaring. With 
pizza box and empty 

Pepsi cans (yes, that 
was my choice this 
past weekend) tum-
bling air-bound off 
the tray next to my 
recliner, I snapped to 
attention knocking 
myself and everything 
else around me sense-
less. As the ambulance 
roared down the street 
past my house, the si-
ren slowly diminished 
in sound as calmness 
returned to my house-
hold. 

As I gathered my-
self and picked up the 
scattered pop cans and 
pizza box, I heard a 
familiar sound on my 
TV -- a catchy song 

from my youth I hadn't 
heard in years, but have 
never forgotten. "Just 
sit right back and you'll 
hear a tale, a tale of a 
fateful trip, that started 
from this tropic port, 
aboard this tiny ship..." 

Yes, I had some-
how stumbled upon 
the MeTV channel and 
the 1960s-era comedy 
show "Gilligan's Is-
land" before dozing off 
on my recliner. I didn't 
even know I had the 
MeTV channel. In my 
cable package, MeTV is 
somewhere up into the 
300's, a place I rarely 
venture, channel-surf-
ing-wise. I don't have 
the patience to keep 
clicking that high into 
the channel universe. 

Of course, like any-
one who grew up in the 
1970s and '80s like I 
did, "Gilligan's Island" 
was a must-watch TV 
show. Though only 
appearing from 1964 
through 1967, the pro-

gram has practically 
run every year since 
in TV syndication. So 
hearing that old fa-
miliar theme song, it 
certainly was a trip 
down memory lane. I 
watched two straight 
episodes -- and loved 
them both. I hate to 
sound like an old man 
yelling at the kids to get 
off my lawn, but acting 
and writing was just 
better back in those 
days. It's such a hokey 

show, on a hokey fake 
set, but the actors are 
so talented and the 
writing so kitschy 
and campy fun, it still 
works, at least for me, 
even today. I found 
myself laughing and 
chuckling the entire 
time during both epi-
sodes. I even made an 
audible "awww" when 
MeTV started showing 
episodes of "M.A.S.H" 
instead of "Gilligan's 

Ginger (left) and Mary Ann were characters 
played by actresses Tina Louise and Dawn 

Wells, respectively, on the 1960s-era comedy 
TV show "Gilligan's Island." Mrs. Howell, played by actress Natalie Schafer, 

stands next to Gilligan, portrayed by actor 
Bob Denver, during a scene on the TV show 

"Gilligan's Island."

 continued on page 9
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 ➢ continued from page 8

From: Matt Pegouskie
On March 22nd, 5 

Healthy Towns Founda-
tion (5HF) announced 
that its first Chief Exec-
utive Officer, Amy Hey-
dlauff, will retire in July 
2021. 

5HF is a communi-
ty-wellness foundation 
that serves the Michi-
gan school districts of 
Chelsea, Dexter, Grass 
Lake, Manchester, and 
Stockbridge with a mis-
sion to cultivate per-
sonal and community 
wellness. They currently 
oversee three wellness 
centers, support five 
wellness coalitions with 
90+ members, and col-
laborate closely with 
One Big Thing partners 
to strengthen connec-
tion, engagement, opti-
mism, and resilience in 
the region. 

Amy has served 
as 5HF's CEO since 
its founding in 2009, 
and her retirement will 
bring to a close a re-
markable clinical and 
administrative nursing 
career.

"Serving the five 
healthy towns has been 
my dream job — I can't 
even call it a job. My 
time in these commu-
nities stands out as my 
most satisfying work 
over decades of satis-
fying work. So many of 
you have been part of 
our accomplishments. 
I will leave as I came in 
— overwhelmed by the 
goodness of the people 
engaged with 5HF."

Amy will stay plenty 
busy, even in retirement. 
She has long-stand-

Long-Time CEO of the 5 
Healthy Towns Foundation 
Announces Her Retirement
Having led the foundation since its inception, CEO Amy 

Heydlauff is enthusiastic about this opportunity for 5 
Healthy Towns Foundation to evolve.

ing connections in 
the healthcare and 
non-profit industries 
and hopes to continue 
to be an asset in those 
sectors. She's especially 
looking forward to op-
portunities with more 
limited scope and carv-
ing out time to attend to 
her languishing hobbies 
(hiking, water sports, 
gardening, writing, and 
connecting with the im-
portant people in her 
life).  

"Amy has had a 
significant impact on 
health and wellness 
in our five local com-
munities. She created 
a culture focusing on 
wellness, community 
building, and preven-
tion. The quality of life 
in our five towns has 
and will continue to 
be positively impacted 
by Amy's commitment 
to our communities' 
well-being. We are so 
grateful for her leader-
ship and dedication," 
said Sally DeVol, 5HF 
Board Chair.

As CEO, Amy en-
sured that the founda-
tion prioritized engag-
ing the region's people 
in the foundation’s work 
and increasing recog-
nition that the founda-
tion's available funds 
and other assets are a 
community resource. 

During her ten-
ure, 5HF expanded 
their wellness center 
footprint and their an-
nual wellness center 
scholarship giving to 
$50,000. It invested ap-
proximately $800,000 
in each of the five com-
munities, including 
infrastructure projects 
like trails, sports fields, 
greenhouses, and play-
grounds, and programs 
like cooking classes, 
pre-school education 
and SRSLY support. 

In all, they've fund-
ed approximately 190 
projects and programs 
through the wellness 
coalitions. 

Under Amy’s lead-
ership, the foundation 
also started Connected, 
the twice-yearly maga-
zine delivered directly 
to every service area 
mailbox. The magazine 
focuses on the wellness 
work being done in the 
five towns and features 
many of the people con-
tributing to wellness ef-
forts. 

Recently, 5FH ini-
tiated One Big Thing, 
a major, mental health 
collaboration with 
Michigan Medicine's 
Department of Fami-
ly Medicine, St. Joseph 
Mercy Chelsea, Washt-
enaw County Commu-
nity Mental Health, and 
local coalition mem-
bers.

"I've benefited from 
enthusiastic support of 
our mission by succes-
sive Boards of Directors 
and our small but ex-
tremely hard-working 
staff. Our community 
members and organi-
zational partners also 
brought significant val-
ue to our work. I can't 
wait to see what comes 
of the transition and re-
sulting organizational 
evolution."

The Board of Di-
rectors will oversee 
the process of choos-
ing Amy's successor 
and has partnered with 
Michigan-based firm, 
HR Collaborative, to 
conduct a national 
search for its next chief 
executive.

To learn more about 
5HF's work, programs, 
and initiatives, https://
www.5healthytowns.
org/

ON THE SIDELINE:
GILLIGAN'S ISLAND AND THE ULTIMATE QUESTION 

- GINGER OR MARY ANN (OR MRS. HOWELL?)?
Island," though I love 
"M.A.S.H." 

Anyhow, watch-
ing "Gilligan's Island" 
last weekend brought 
back to life one of my 
most important and 
thought about deci-
sions/choices I had to 
make as a young man 
growing up during the 
'70s and '80s. Yes, the 
ultimate choice -- Gin-
ger or Mary Ann? Who 
was prettier? Who was 
more beautiful? More 
desirable? Tina Louise 
was the actress who 
played Ginger, while 
actress Dawn Wells 
portrayed Mary Ann.

I know, I know, I 
know, it's impossible 
to choose. Believe me, 
I get it. I've been down 
that rabbit-hole too 
many times myself. 
When I was a youth 
growing up, I must 
admit, I was on "Team 
Ginger." She kinda' did 
it for me back then. 
The sexy, baby-talk 
voice, the slinky, se-
quined, glittery out-
fits, the long eyelashes 
and sultry walk, the 
young me was drool-
ing. However, it's fun-
ny, but by the time I 
had graduated college 
and began my journey 
into the adult working 
world, I slowly began 
to drift toward "Team 
Mary Ann." I can't ex-
actly pinpoint the mo-
ment it happened, but 

there definitely was a 
change in taste and in 
what I found attractive 
by that time in my life. 
The wholesome, more 
innocent, perky pretti-
ness of Mary Ann has 
now won me over for-
ever. Sorry, Ginger -- 
you had a good run. 

I don't think there 
is a more important 
decision, at least for a 
young man -- or even a 
middle-aged man like 
myself (yes, I'm still 
calling myself mid-
dle-aged, though I have 
an AARP card, the 50s 
are the new 40s, right?) 
-- than the question of 
Ginger or Mary Ann. 

Ladies, I'm sorry, 
you're probably shak-
ing your collective 
heads. I guess this is 
just a "guy thing." I 
guarantee you every 
guy who's of age and 
grew up during those 
years like I did, has 
pondered that ques-
tion -- Ginger of Mary 

Ann? -- at least once or 
a million times in his 
life. 

So, Ginger or Mary 
Ann? Who would you 
choose? 

It's the ultimate 
decision in life, isn't it, 
fellas? 

Though, I must 
admit -- and it kinda' 
makes me a little angry 
-- Mrs. Howell wasn't 
looking too shabby as I 
watched "Gilligan's Is-
land." The actress who 
played Mrs. Howell 
or "Lovey" as her hus-
band on the show (Mr. 
Howell) affectionate-
ly called her, Natalie 
Schafer, was closer to 
my age now when she 
played the role, than 
Tina Louise and Dawn 
Wells were during the 
show's run. 

So maybe I should 
change the question.

Ginger or Mary 
Ann -- or Mrs. Howell? 

Ugh.
I'm getting old...

From:Deborah Kern
April is Sexual As-

sault Awareness month 
and to support survi-
vors and bring aware-
ness to the violence in 
our own community, 
three bikers will attempt 
the Everesting Chal-
lenge – climbing the 
height of Mt. Everest by 
riding the tallest hill in 
Ann Arbor 300 times in 
one day. 

In a lifetime, 1 in 3 
women and 1 in 6 men 
will experience sexual 
violence, and yet just 
23% report the violence 
to the police.  Surviving 
sexual violence is like 
climbing a mountain.  It 
takes strength and cour-
age, and yes, there will 

Everesting Challenge: Why is 
surviving sexual assault like 

climbing a mountain?
be setbacks and obsta-
cles. However, with sup-
port survivors can find 
the hope they need to 
find their footing again.

SafeHouse Cen-
ter Executive Director, 
Barbara Niess-May, and 
board members John 
Huber and William 
Holmes will attempt 
this challenge on Satur-
day, April 10, 2021. The 
event is being sponsored 
by  Jiffy Mixes. You can 
support the three bikers 
and, most of all, survi-
vors in our communi-
ty by making a pledge 
at  www.safehousecen-
ter.org/everesting.

Sexual assault sur-
vivors struggle with a 
wide range of emotions 

that make coming for-
ward difficult: fear of 
revictimization, retalia-
tion, distortion of alle-
gations, inadequate ac-
cess to health care, and 
generally not being be-
lieved are the most com-
mon reasons. Join us to 
bring awareness about 
these struggles and help 
change the systems and 
attitudes that allow vio-
lence to continue.

More information 
about the challenge and 
how you can help can 
be found at:  www.safe-
housecenter.org/ever-
esting

Note:  The rain dates 
for this event is on, Sun-
day, April 11th, or if 
need be in May (TBD).
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Chelsea Police 
Department 

Weekly 
Summary

Incident #: 21-442 Location: 1100 block of S. Main St.

Date: March 16, 2021 Time: 11:57 am

I N F O R M A -
TION: While on 
routine patrol offi-
cers were dispatched 
to the 1100 block of 
S. Main Street for a 
threat’s complaint. 
The complainant 
stated that a custom-
er had come into the 
business and due to 
some technical issues 
was told that their 
appointment for 

service had to be de-
layed. The male sus-
pect, a 26-year-old 
Munith man was re-
ported to have made 
a statement that the 
complainant viewed 
as a threat to burn 
down the business 
and then eventual-
ly left the property 
without further in-
cident. Contact was 
later made with the 

suspect and he ad-
vised that he did in 
fact make the state-
ment but his inten-
tion was not to actu-
ally set the building 
on fire. The case will 
be submitted to the 
Washtenaw County 
Prosecutor’s office 
for review to deter-
mine if any charges 
would be authorized.

By Aimee Bingham Osinski
anbingham@gmail.com

Vicki Paulis-
sen from the league 
of women voters 
stopped by the Dexter 
Forum to help inform 
the public about op-
portunities to make 
voices heard in the 
state redistricting 
process.  This is new 
for everyone in Mich-
igan and it is import-
ant the public is aware 
of their rights and op-
portunities to partici-
pate.  

A big opportuni-
ty to have your voice 

Citizens Are Encouraged to Participate 
in the Redistricting Process

heard is the portion 
for community inter-
est groups to gather 
and voice opinions.  
A community interest 
group has a common 
bond that would be 
reasonably impact-
ed by the legislation.  
There are some im-
portant definitions 
to be noted in the 
process.  The interest 
group must be con-
tiguous.  In this area, 
a potential example of 
a community interest 
group could be farm-
ers.   There are some 
interest groups that 

are not permitted un-
der the law. Race can-
not be a community 
interest group.  How-
ever, and this part 
seemed to be confus-
ing for several of us in 
the Forum meeting, 
ethnicity can be.  Peo-
ple of Middle Eastern 
descent in  Dearborn 
can potentially form 
a community inter-
est group.  A politi-
cal party cannot be a 
community interest 
group.  Support for a 
particular candidate 
cannot be a commu-
nity interest group. 

The question is, 
what impact do these 
groups have on re-
districting?  A group 
can request that their 
group not be divided 
in the redistricting 
process.  A group can 
also impart that there 
should be a division 
between groups.  The 
dairy farmers may not 
want to be grouped 
with the marijuana 
growers.   Battle Creek 
is requesting that it be 
grouped with Kalam-
azoo but not Grand 
Rapids.  The impact 
of having your group 
represented is politi-
cal power at the vot-
ing booth.  Missing 
the opportunity to 
present your opinion 
and desire may result 
in a weakened voice 
in elections.  This is an 
opportunity to ensure 
your voice is heard. It 
is the first time Mich-
igan citizens have 
been granted this type 
of opportunity.  So, it 
is important that it be 
utilized.

So, if you have cre-
ated a group and want 
to be certain that your 
group’s voice is heard, 
the next step in the 
process is to plan to 
attend one of the up-
coming sixteen town 
hall meetings which 
will be posted on the 

redistricting website.  
Prepare a two-min-
ute verbal presenta-
tion and written tes-
timony to state your 
case regarding where 
lines should be drawn 
to best benefit your 
group.  This is a lot of 
information to fully 
grasp and commu-
nity interest group 
presentations will 
happen in May and 
June. But, thankfully, 
the League of Wom-
en voters is working 
hard to ensure every-
one is aware of their 
rights.  Vicki will 
be presenting at the 
Chelsea Forum on 
April 10th, if you have 
any questions or feel 
confused.  Michigan’s 
redistricting website 
will provide the meet-
ing schedule: https://
www.michigan.gov/
sos/0 ,4670,7-127-

1633_91141---,00.
html.   The email ad-
dress for the redis-
tricting is Redistrict-
ing@Michigan.gov.   
The League of  Wom-
en Voters website is 
a great source of in-
formation: https://
my.lwv.org/michi-
gan/ann-arbor-area.   
Vicki is more than 
happy to help voters 
understand and will 
gladly answer your 
questions over email: 
v_paulissen@yahoo.
com.

I’ve consistent-
ly heard voters frus-
trated and feeling 
as though their vote 
doesn't count.  This 
opportunity is a 
chance to ensure that 
your vote does and 
your voice is heard.  
Do not miss the 
chance. 


